MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF HEMINGBROUGH PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT HEMINGBROUGH METHODIST CHAPEL ON THURSDAY 21ST MARCH  2024  
24/042 PRESENT: - 
Councillors S Bennett, R Chilvers, S Fox, J Robins, E Ryan, L Stebbings, J Strelczenie,        K Terry and A Tomlinson                                                                                                                                 North Yorkshire Councillor K Arthur                                                                                                                   
30+ members of the public were also present.

24/043 PUBLIC FORUM: - 
No members of the public present wished to speak on any item except planning therefore in order to facilitate the smooth running of the meeting it was agreed to bring forward Item 12a) Planning Applications Received. 
24/044 PLANNING: -
a) Applications Received from North Yorkshire Council: - 

1. (ZG2024/0023/FULM) Residential development of 142 dwellings, open space, landscaping, and associated infrastructure and Community Centre with associated car parking and recreational space on Land North Of, Hull Road, Hemingbrough 
Councillor A Tomlinson advised that two forms (Object and Support) had been made available through the Parish Council to assist those residents that could not or did not wish to submit their comments through the North Yorkshire Council Planning Portal.

Any completed forms returned to the Parish Council will be handed in to North Yorkshire Council.

It was noted that the forms had been created by the Parish Council using the information  taken from the planning authorities website (North Yorkshire Council) with statutory reasons to object or support the planning application.

Following several posts on social media Councillor Tomlinson advised that a resident has been distributing the forms throughout the village with their own covering letter which is entirely their prerogative but clarified that in no way are they acting on behalf of the Parish Council.

Councillor A Tomlinson took the lead on behalf of the Parish Council and gave a very comprehensive synopsis of the comparison between the previous application

(ZG2023/0380/FULM) and the new application including the planning history, consultation, environmental impact, and the Community Centre proposal.

The Chairman closed the meeting to allow a number of residents to speak and all the residents who spoke at the meeting were vehemently against the application.                           A representative from the Hemingbrough Hagg Lane Green Conservation Group advised that there had been no consultation with the group and raised their concerns regarding the impact the development would have on the Hagg Lane Conservation area which is a site of special scientific interest (SSSI).                       
Concern was raised that North Yorkshire Councillor K Arthur is a trustee for Up for Yorkshire who have links with the Hall for Hemingbrough Community Group and therefore there could be a conflict of interest.  Councillor Arthur clarified that he is a trustee representing North Yorkshire Council.

The Parish Council discussed the planning application, and it was unanimously agreed to strongly object based on the views of the residents and members present.
Copy of the Parish Council objection submitted to North Yorkshire Council below:-
Planning history

The site in question was rejected by Selby District Council in the site consideration process that informed the preparation of the proposed local plan. 

· It was seen to be detrimental to wildlife on the nearby Hagg Lane Conservation area ‘Great crested newt population monitoring within site boundary (2013-2019), Myotis bat species, Common pipistrelle and Brown long-eared bat (2014), Smooth newt (2018), within 1km’. 

· Finally rejected due to overall assessment and ‘Potential negative impacts on the character and form of the settlement.’

· After many months of consideration HEM G and HEM K were found to be superior sites to all others considered and have draft allocation status in relation to the emerging local plan.

Parish Council Consultation 

During consideration of the proposed local plan preferred sites, the Parish Council voted to directly oppose any development of a residential nature on land to the North of the A63. 

· It was felt that the housing provision deemed necessary for the village could be better provided by other sites (namely Hem G and Hem K). 

· These sites are in close proximity to the school, all village facilities/services and the village playing field. 

· Students attending the village school would be within walking distance, with no main roads to cross. Students using the school bus to Barlby High School or the Selby bus service to attend Selby school, Brayton school or Selby college would be able to walk safely to the allocated bus stops.

· HEM G is a deliverable site with landowners of HEM G having indicated to the PC their willingness to work together to deliver a single, cohesive development. The recommended future housing requirement would be met through delivery of HEM G and HEM K.

· The Parish Council also feel that development to the North of the A63 would split the village unnecessarily. With the exception of Hagg Lane Conservation area all other community facilities and services are situated on the opposite side of the A63.

· Access to those services, particularly the school, is not considered a safe option, requiring children to cross the A63. There have been several safety initiatives across the years to mitigate the danger created by the A63 in relation to pedestrians, not least having the national speed limit reduced to 40mph and a speed sensor sign to discourage speeding vehicles. These have not been fully successful, and the road remains a major concern for residents and the Parish Council. The indication in the planning statement that a ‘ghost island’ will be provided is not deemed to be adequate to mitigate the increased danger the development will bring.

· The proposer of the development indicates residents not within an acceptable walking distance to amenities would be able to take advantage of bus routes however currently there are only three buses a day into Selby and given the proposed road layout those buses would seem unlikely to be able to access the estate. Therefore, residents would have to walk across the A63 to the bus pick up points.

· The developer seeks to mitigate increased traffic flow, but realistically students attending Hemingbrough Primary School are most likely to be driven to the school as the walk would be undesirable due to the safety issues of the A63 and the distance to school. There is already a huge issue with traffic at school drop off/pick up times creating congestion, neighbour nuisance and safety concerns. Much is being made of the use of the proposed Hall for Hemingbrough for people and groups living outside of the village, and we note the provision of 31 parking spaces. It is our opinion that this increase in traffic added to the increase created by the new residential units is untenable.

· Students attending the local secondary schools have to walk to Chapelfields or the centre of the village to pick up the school transport. The road into the proposed site does not appear to facilitate buses travelling to pick up points on the estate, therefore students would have to cross the A63 to travel to school. The developer’s travel plan indicates the bus service pick up points are suitably located; however, it makes no reference to the safety issues created by crossing the A63.

The proposed developer of the site has not made any attempt to meet with the Parish Council to discuss housing /community facility provision on the site. 

· We feel this indicates a blatant disregard for the true wishes of the village. 

· No discussion in relation to the housing mix and social/affordable housing allocation has taken place with the Parish Council.

· We feel that the housing mix proposed does sit well with the village's current property types and the village’s requirements to facilitate sustainable growth. The proposal is for 37% of the market housing to be 4 bedroom or larger. These houses are likely to be in excess of £350,00 (based on newbuild Barratt properties locally) The social housing provision indicates 19 rented social houses of which 63% (12) are single bedroom. One-bedroom social housing does not provide an adequate long-term solution. The density proposed is excessive for a village such as Hemingbrough. 

· Selby has demonstrated an adequate land supply; therefore, Selby have no obligation to accept this ‘windfall’ site. Furthermore, this point is consolidated by the fact the site is ‘greenfield’ outside of planning village limits and has already been rejected at Local Plan consultation.

· The Hall for Hemingbrough group is not an elected representative for the village, therefore consultation in relation to the hall is not accepted as thorough or robust. The new submission suggests there has been further community consultation since the withdrawal of the first application. However, we cannot find any evidence that this is the case. The groups cited as being in support are predominantly from outside of the village and those within the village have withdrawn their support. This withdrawal of support was minuted at the recent HIPFA meeting which had representatives from, the Institute and Playfield Association, Pre-school, Bowls club, Football club, Cricket club and the Parish Council.

The Parish Council are of the opinion that the development will generate further development in the future North and Northwest across open landscape as the landscaping appears not sufficiently substantial to provide a barrier to further development.

Environmental Impact

The proposed site is currently grade 2 agricultural farmed under tenancy. The loss of habitat for wildlife would be substantial and the effects on the Hagg Lane Conservation area must be considered. 

· The ecological survey commissioned by the developer notes the impact and the potential detriment to bats and great crested newts, ‘removal of buildings and their footings, and bramble scrub and any other vegetation clearance in the west of the site, may result in mortality to individuals. In the absence of mitigation, the proposed development therefore has potential to kill, injure and disturb great crested newts, as well as to damage and destroy areas of suitable terrestrial habitat through construction activities such as site clearance.’ 

· The revised buffer zones and mitigation suggested is inadequate in our opinion and should be revisited in direct collaboration with both the Parish Council and the Hagg Lane Green Conservation Group. We have recently commissioned a professional company to undertake a survey of the area and provide us with a ten-year management plan. We feel this document will further reveal the detrimental impact of the proposed development.

· There is concern relating to the management of surface water drainage. The submitted geological reports have confirmed that site soakaways will be ineffective given the poor ground permeability. This will necessitate the construction of a storm attenuation tank(s) with quoted volume of between 2000 and 2700m3. This is a huge amount of storage that will need to be provided on site. ie 100m x 10m x 2m deep = 2000m3 minimum! From our understanding of the Flood Risk Assessment point 6.1, this would require a controlled outflow of 5.7 l/s into ‘the open watercourse on the western boundary’.  We assume this means the Hagg Lane Ponds would need to accommodate this outflow.  As the ponds are not controlled by the Internal Drainage Board, we assume this would need some form of ‘riparian’ agreement with the Hagg Lane Green Conservation Group / Board of Trustees. Of paramount importance would be to ensure that there is no chance of pollution from impermeable runoff from the site and to fully consider the dilution effects caused by the introduction of large new water source.

·  The possible impacts from the introduction of surface water from the new development would need to be fully considered.

Hall for Hemingbrough Proposal

The proposed Hall for Hemingbrough, delivered through this site, is not a proposal supported by the Parish Council. The facilities proposed are at all phases deemed detrimental to the survival of existing village facilities and groups. The proposed funding of the five phases is not realistic or sufficiently detailed. The survey methodology, interpretations and cited support are out of date and unsound.

Hall Survey

The survey was conducted in June 2016. Therefore, it is our opinion that a survey from seven years ago, prior to the Covid pandemic (which drastically altered people’s behaviours and approaches) is no longer valid. In addition, at the time the population based on the 2011 census reveals a return of 23%. Therefore, this is not considered sufficiently high enough to be accepted as indicative of the villagers’ opinions. 77% of the population either were not surveyed or chose not to respond. 

The survey reveals a 456 (100%) response to question 1, which asks whether a community centre is desired, yet the Development Prospectus (Sept 22) indicates 462 responses. The survey poses 10 questions, however of these seven of these are data collection rather than opinion. (They ask how people want to be informed of services, the postcode and house number of respondents, gender and age, whether people wish to volunteer, if they require further information and a request for telephone numbers.). This leaves three questions that actually probe support. Question one does not relate to the proposed site, it merely sets up a two-option response (yes/No) to whether a community centre is desired. There is no scope to offer modality within an answer. The remaining two questions seek opinion on the benefits of a centre and services desired. The facilities are also listed for choice, again leading responses. This survey is therefore predominantly based upon ‘leading’ questions that facilitate an unsound interpretation of support.

The Support for Hemingbrough Hall document, submitting as supporting evidence for the proposed development cites that ‘feedback has been sought … on several occasions’. However, the Parish Council have not been consulted, they have had the idea of a hall being provided outlined to them, but no in-depth reference to the site now proposed or the detail included in that proposal. 

The document makes note of some ‘concerns about the project’ that arose from the 800 leaflet drop in September 2022 when the draft local plan was under consideration. The comments are not included in their entirety, they have been manipulated into a frequently asked questions page. We feel this along with other points raised clearly reveals that the community consultation has not been unbiased, is therefore unsound and is neither robust nor thorough. 

Other community groups are included in the document, however of these a number have withdrawn that support. The Cricket Club has made separate objection, but has asked that we cite their objections within this document also. 

Anecdotal evidence has been offered by community facilities in the village that groups currently hiring facilities will not look to move to the new community centre. This appears to be based around issues of loyalty and concerns regarding the affordability of using any new facilities.  

Hall funding

The business plan and other documents indicates a 4.8 million build cost across five phases. The initial phase is said to be funded by the developer. The figure offered does not match to that we have obtained as a probable figure for phase one of the development. We are advised a more likely figure will be £650,000 to £750,000. As to the remaining phases there does not appear to be any secured funding, only indicators of opportunity and ‘positive meetings.’ It is therefore highly likely given the current economic climate that funding will not be secured to complete this project. 

Hall facilities

The facilities at phase 1 (which if assumptions on funding are correct is likely to be the only phase built) offer very little enhancement for the village. There are no changing rooms/showers shown, therefore any ‘physical’ activity will require attendees to come changed and ready, unless the relatively small locker area is to be used. There are no indicators of projected hire costs at this phase although there is indication that it will be managed by a charitable organisation with both volunteers and employees. Clearly the business plan is not fit for purpose in its current format as detailed financial projections are not robust and based on speculation. The basis for usage is the information collated from the survey/leaflet drop. Clearly this is aspiration and desire not commitment.

Hall management

The proposal indicates that the management structure for the running of the hall will be establish, yet the current Directors of the group are not democratically elected. The procedures and checks for becoming a director are not transparent. This is a concern given that this group will be responsible for a 4.8 million project; including the employment of numerous staff and the financial aspects of running the hall.

Village Public Meeting

The Parish Council facilitated three public meeting to discuss sites for development within the Parish. The first was at draft allocation stage for the emerging local plan. The overall feedback at that time was that the village would prefer not to have any sites allocated. However, it was recognised that if sites were allocated, they should be HEM G and Hem K.

The second meeting (25/5/2023) was to specifically consider the planning application for housing to the North of the A63. There was an overwhelming rejection of the site for housing and as a site for a new village hall facility.

The third meeting was 21/03/24, with a large number of people in attendance. Not one person offered support to the planning application. The Parish Council have been handed 130+ forms of objections that will be sent to the planning officer and 1 form of support.

This application should be rejected because:

· Better viable sites exist that can clearly meet the village’s housing needs.

· The environmental impact is substantial with the detrimental factors of this NOT outweighed by any gain.

· The development will not adequately protect land adjacent from future speculative development. 

· Access to services and facilities for residents of the site, in particular children and the elderly or infirm, is not safe.

· The development of the hall will have an adverse effect on facilities in the village and is not fit for purpose in terms of design, financial and management proposals. Moreover, there is NO proven majority of support from residents.

Hemingbrough Parish Council strongly object to the planning application and vehemently request that it be refused.
2. (ZG2023/1181/HPA) Single storey extension, to create a bedroom and wet room at Inglenook, Landing Lane, Hemingbrough
The Chairman advised that a neighbour has objected that the boundaries are not in the correct place therefore the Parish Council could not comment on the application; clerk to seek clarification from NYCC regarding the boundary.
3. (ZG2024/0163/HPA) Erection of a two storey side extension at 97 St Marys Avenue, Hemingbrough Comment Only
· Overdevelopment of the site
4. (ZG2024/0160/OUT) Outline application with all matters reserved for the erection of 5 bungalows at The Paddock, Hull Road, Hemingbrough
Several members of the public raised their concerns relating to the planning application.

Councillor A Tomlinson gave an overview of the application and it was unanimously agreed to object.
· No local need has been identified and the development would not benefit the village

· No survey has been provided to prove local housing need

· Custom/Self Build is not compatible with housing for the over 55’s

· None defensible boundary to Hull Road with open landscape from the back and side which will be intrusive

· Outline planning application with insufficient detail provided

· No justification for the application to be built crossing the village envelope boundary 

· Highway safety concerns regarding access
24/045 POLICE REPORT: - Nothing to report
24/046 LISTEN TO REPORT FROM NORTH YORKSHIRE COUNCILLOR KARL ARTHUR: -
North Yorkshire Councillor Karl Arthur advised that the consultation on the Pre-Submission Revised Publication Local Plan (2024) is ongoing until Friday 19th April 2024 (4.30pm).

For further information about the Selby Local Plan please
visit www.northyorks.gov.uk/selbylocalplan
It was also noted that North Yorkshire Council have agreed a 4.99% increase in Council Tax plus an additional levelling up increase following the Unitary Council reorganisation.

Councillor Arthur reported that following a lot of opposition from members North Yorkshire Council have agreed to maintain the £10,000 North Yorkshire Councillors Locality Budget for 2024/25.

The Chairman closed the meeting to allow a member of the public to speak.
The member of the public asked if funding from Councillor Arthurs Locality Budget could be used to repair the path down the side of the church to Oldways as it is very uneven and not safe.

Clerk to forward details/photographs to Councillor Arthur who will approach NYC Highways for costings for the repairs required and if feasible he will finance this from his Locality Budget.
The member of the public also asked if Councillor Arthur could fund some vehicle activated signs for Hull Road that monitor and record the speed of vehicles and it was noted that this is something that Councillor Arthur could fund from his Locality Budget, finances permitting.
Another member of the public spoke about a hedgerow on the A63 which regularly becomes flooded and requires levelling off.
The Chairman reopened the meeting.
Councillor Arthur reiterated that he has raised his concerns with the developer regarding the impact the proposed development on land north of Hull Road (ZG2024/0023/FULM) would have on Hagg Lane.
24/047 APOLOGIES: - All members present 
24/048 DECLARATION OF INTEREST/DISPENSATION REQUESTS: - 
The dispensation granted for Councillor Ann Tomlinson allowing her to participate in the discussion and vote on matters relating to the Local Plan was noted.
24/049 CHAIRMANS OPENING REMARKS: -  Nothing to report
24/050 CLERKS REPORT: - Nothing to report
24/051 CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY 15TH FEBRUARY 2024: -

The Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Thursday 15th February 2024 were proposed by Councillor K Terry, seconded by Councillor S Bennett and agreed with a show of hands. RESOLVED

24/052 TO RECEIVE INFORMATION ON THE FOLLOWING ON-GOING ISSUES AND DECIDE FURTHER ACTION WHERE NECESSARY: -
a) Village Green Working Group Update
Hagg Lane Tree Work 
Councillor A Tomlinson spoke about the quote received from an environmental consultant for a two-stage plan. 

Phase one is to survey Hagg Lane Green to allow the Parish Council to obtain the correct planning permission to carry out the remedial work required and phase two is a ten-year management plan to manage the habitat correctly.

Councillor Tomlinson advised that the working group have received offers of free help from the Hagg Lane Green Conservation Group which they are very thankful for but recommended that the Parish Council also instruct Barnes Associates Limited who are a professional body and the report can also be used to evidence how the proposed Barratt development would impact Hagg Lane.
It was proposed by Councillor A Tomlinson, seconded by Councillor J Robins and unanimously agreed to engage Barnes Associates to carry out the two-stage plan.

It was noted that the Parish Council have already received a £2,000 grant from North Yorkshire Council towards arborist fees and Councillor Robins volunteered to look at sourcing additional funding for Phase two. 

Councillor K Terry reiterated that some of the trees are growing close to the overhead power lines on Hagg Lane; clerk to notify Northern Powergrid. 
Water Lane Pond

The Chairman advised that George Fillingham has been tidying up at Water Lane Pond and found that the pond is full of willow saplings which have grown as a result of helicopter seeds falling into the pond from the surrounding willow trees.
It was noted that George has suggested removing the three willow trees and replacing them with six rowan trees which will provide food for the birds. 

It was proposed by Councillor S Fox, seconded by Councillor E Ryan and agreed to proceed as suggested. 
Memorial Garden Ukrainian Flag
Councillor S Bennett suggested that whilst the Parish Council continue to support the Ukraine people caught up in the war, in line with many other villages it may no longer be appropriate to continue to fly the flag.
It was proposed by Councillor S Bennett, seconded by Councillor A Tomlinson and agreed by a majority vote to remove the Ukrainian flag and replace it with the Yorkshire flag.

Councillor S Fox suggested that the Parish Council look at putting together a flag policy for future use; clerk to investigate.
b) Dog Fouling/Litter/Fly Tipping
Councillor S Fox advised that she has carried out test sprays prior to carrying out the dog fouling stencilling and the spray lasts approx. 4 weeks.

Councillor Fox to start spraying the pavements once the wet weather improves.
c) 20’s Plenty for North Yorkshire – Ongoing
d) Bus Service Update – No further update 
e) Parish Council Website
The clerk reported that the National Association of Local Councils (NALC) have recommended that all Parish Councils adopt a gov.uk domain name and official email addresses are set up for all Parish Councillors. 
A one-off contribution towards a new .gov domain is being offered; clerk to investigate. 
24/053 HEMINGBROUGH HEALTH PROVISION: -  
Councillor E Ryan advised that she has contacted the Chair of Selby Town Primary Care Network (PCN) to request data/statistics regarding health across Selby and in particular   Hemingbrough, Cliffe and South Duffield; awaiting response.  
Councillor S Fox spoke about the defibrillator training being held on Friday 5th April at the Methodist Chapel.
Councillor A Tomlinson advised that the HI & PFA have reported that the defibrillator situated on the score board (playing fields) is not working; clerk to report. 
24/054 PARISH COUNCIL ENGAGEMENT & COMMUNICATIONS: -            Nothing to report
24/055 NORTH YORKSHIRE COUNCIL URBAN HIGHWAY GRASS CUTTING 2024/25: -
The clerk advised that should the Parish Council wish to carry out the urban grass cutting in the Parish of Hemingbrough, North Yorkshire Council will make a payment based on the rate of 8p per m2 of £496.13.                                                                                                         The Chairman put the proposal to members however there was no interest in this therefore North Yorkshire Council will continue to cut the visibility grass areas (five cuts per year).  

24/056 PLANNING: -
a) Applications Received from North Yorkshire Council: - Already dealt with earlier in the meeting under 24/044
b) Consider planning applications received not listed on the agenda: - NIL
c) Note planning permission refused for: - NIL
d) Note planning permission granted for: - NIL
e) Note planning permission withdrawn for: - NIL
f) Ongoing Planning Issues Update: - 
Consultation on the Pre-Submission Revised Publication Local Plan (2024)

It was agreed to delegate the consultation to the Village Green Working Group who will present their recommendations at the April Parish Council meeting for agreement.   
24/057 FINANCE: -
a) Agree payments, as listed below: -
1. Parish Clerk (March Salary)         





£ As Agreed
b) To approve payments not listed on the agenda: - NIL
c) Note payments made between meetings (as agreed): -  NIL
d) Note receipt of income: -  NIL
e) Note payments made from Memorial Garden Cash Float: -  NIL

f) Charitable Donations Criteria 2024: - Deferred 
24/058 HEAR REPORTS FROM COMMITTEE REPRESENTATIVES: - 
The Chairman gave a brief overview of the Drax Power Ltd meeting held on Monday 4th March 2024.
Councillor S Bennett advised that the Hemingbrough Institute and Playing Fields (HI & PFA) are looking to improve the playground area and are looking at putting a business plan together to seek funding from Quickline.
It was also noted that painting of the pavilion interior is ongoing; Councillor Bennett to take some photographs once the work has been completed to put on the Parish Council website.
24/059 CORRESPONDENCE: -  NIL
24/060 RECEIVE REPORTS FROM COUNCILLORS REGARDING PARISH ISSUES: - 
Councillor S Bennett spoke about the recent increase in anti-social behaviour around the village. This has been escalated to the police who will endeavour to carry out more patrols/surveillance around the village. 

Councillor L Stebbings advised that two trees have fallen down in the Oldways; these will be removed once the ground has dried out to allow vehicle access.
The Chairman advised that Andy Pulleyne will be clear the footpath on the A63 (Hull Road) from the village to Brackenholme once the weather improves. 
24/061 COUNCILLORS TO RAISE MATTERS FOR THE CLERKS ATTENTION 
AND ITEMS FOR NEXT MONTHS AGENDA: -  
Uneven footpath down the side of the church down to Oldways

24/062 CONFIRM DATE OF NEXT MEETING: - Thursday 18th April 2024
Councillors are elected on behalf of everyone on the Register of Electors; therefore, matters discussed, proposed, and voted on, become the majority view and are not necessarily individual councillor’s views.
Parishioners may view previous minutes, by giving prior notice to the Clerk.

(Ring 630077 for appointment) or look on the Parish Council website.
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